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Town of Dalton
462 Main Street
Dalton, MA 01226

Select Board, Regular Session
February 11, 2019
Call to Order: 
Members Present: Chairman John Bartels, Jr., Marc Strout, John Boyle, Edward Holub
Members Absent: Robert Bishop
Also Present: Kenneth Walto, Town Manager; Fred Limburg, 334 Old Windsor Road; Tracy Cahan, 227 North Street; Deborah Merry, Town Clerk; Jeffrey Coe, Chief of Police; Christopher Furlong, Police Sergeant; Gabrielle Taglieri, Communications Director; Nancy Rosenbaum, Recording Secretary
Chairman Bartels convened the Regular Session at 7:00 p.m. in the Callahan Room and invited Mr. Boyle to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
Pledge of Allegiance: 
Roll Call: 
Approval of Minutes: Minutes from the February 4, 2019, Special Session were not available for review. Approval of the minutes was deferred until the next Regular Session on February 25, 2019. 
Public Address to the Board: Chair Bartels read the guidelines for the public to address the Board. No one in the audience sought to address the Board. 
Appointment of Assistant Animal Control Officer: Chair Bartels read a memo from Mr. Walto recommending appointment of Mr. Gregory M. Elser to fill the position of Assistant Animal Control Officer for an initial term to expire on June 30, 2019. Chair Bartels also read the underlying memo from Chief Coe to Mr. Walto highlighting Mr. Elser’s experience for the position and his recommendation for the position. Mr. Elser was not present at the meeting, but Chief Coe spoke on his behalf. Mr. Elser was one of five applicants for the role, and was the only one with animal control experience because he (Mr. Elser) is a problem animal control (PAC) agent. Chief Coe explained the responsibilities of these two roles are different in that the position with the Town involves working with domesticated animals rather than wild animals. Mr. Boyle asked whether Mr. Elser would require special training or certification for the position, given his experience and current position as a self-employed PAC agent. Chief Coe said the State mandated certification for Animal Control Officers. Chair Bartels asked when and where certification training takes place. Chief Coe explained the 12-session training takes place for 8 hours on Fridays, 12 Fridays in a row. Training is offered only once per year, in Boylston, MA, and costs $500. Chief Coe said a seat in the training academy has been set aside for Mr. Elser for the session that starts in March. Mr. Boyle asked who pays for the training. Chief Coe explained the Town would pay for the training, and Mr. Elser would earn minimum wage while being trained. After training is completed, he will start his regular duties. Mr. Boyle asked whether Mr. Elser would continue to operate his own business as a PAC agent. Chief Coe explained the role for the Town is a part-time position and Mr. Elser has the right to earn a living. Chief Coe continued, indicating he was awaiting a response from the Ethics Commission to obtain guidance regarding delineation of work for the Town versus Mr. Elser’s PAC agent business. Chief Coe underscored the work was different—the animal control officer for the Town could not respond, for example, to calls to remove a wild animal because the Animal Control Officer is not authorized to work with wild animals. Chief Coe said he expected a response from the Ethics Commission within 48 hours, but understood Mr. Elser would need to file a financial interest disclosure statement with the Town Manager. Mr. Elser will need to address any concerns expressed by the Ethics Commission. Mr. Boyle asked whether this part-time position might, in the not too distant future, become a full-time position. Chief Coe explained that was an option, and the per-diem rate would apply for the 20-hour position, which is considered a full-time position with benefits. Mr. Boyle mentioned the current Animal Control Officer is also a dispatcher; Mr. Boyle asked whether Mr. Elser was planning to become a dispatcher as well. Chief Coe responded that Mr. Elser did not mentioned that option in discussions conducted to date. Motion made by Mr. Strout to accept Chief Coe’s recommendation to appoint Mr. Elser to the role of Assistant Animal Control Officer for an initial term to expire on June 30, 2019. Seconded by Mr. Holub. No further discussion. Vote called: Ayes: 4; Nays: 0; Abstentions: 0. Motion carried.
Request for Extension of Compliance Request for Junk Vehicle Citation: Chair Bartels explained the matter of Mr. Linburg’s field tractor and attachments and invited Mr. Linburg to elaborate. Mr. Linburg expressed the belief that, although the field tractor is operational, it cannot be registered because it is not an on-road vehicle. Mr. Strout made a motion to grant a 180-day extension of the compliance request, and Mr. Holub seconded the motion. In discussion, Chief Coe asserted a working field tractor–farm equipment–is exempt from registration, but it can become junk. Having attested the tractor is operational and cannot be registered, there is no need for an extension. Other articles that are not viewable from the road will still need to be addressed. No further discussion. Vote called: Ayes: 4; Nays: 0; Abstentions: 0. Motion carried.
Department Budgets: Chair Bartels introduced Mr. Walto to discuss budgets. 
Department 161, Town Clerk: Mr. Walto introduced Ms. Merry, who distributed an update to the budget for Town Clerk and explained the reason for the update. The 2.9% budget increase reflects COLA raises and step increases, plus a small portion for expenses. New budget with State minimum wage tentatively approved by the Board.
Department 162, Elections: Mr. Walto explained Ms. Merry’s update to the budget and distribution of an updated page to reflect an approximate 2% increase. The budget for this department depends on the number of elections held during the fiscal year, which is reflected in the cost of programming the voting machinery. The Town Clerk recommended modifications to salaries to compete with similar towns. Chair Bartels asked whether the rates in the budget reflect State and Federal minimum wages. Per Ms. Merry, the Town’s hourly rates meet Federal minimum-wage rates but are lower than State-suggested rates. Mr. Strout stated the difference between current rates and State and Federal rates translates to approximately $300. Mr. Strout and Chair Bartels advocated the increased budget to stay in line with State minimum wage. No further comments. New budget reflecting State minimum wage tentatively approved by the Board.
Department 163, Registrar: Mr. Walto explained this department’s budget parallels that of the Elections department’s 2% increase ($600) to reflect rates paid in similar towns and State minimum wage. Chair Bartels expressed confusion about the hours and position titles noted in the budget. Ms. Merry explained she was the Supervisor and the Registrars themselves (for voter registration, which the Town is mandated to hold 20 days in advance of every election) are listed as separate line items. Mr. Boyle asked whether there would be a separate voter registration event in preparation for the pending referendum to support or reject the new Wahcohah Regional High School construction project. Ms. Merry affirmed the Town is required to hold that event. Mr. Boyle asked whether that event was represented in this proposed budget or next year’s budget. Ms. Merry indicated that event was not in this budget because Central Berkshire Regional School District (CBRSD) would reimburse the Town to run that election and voter registration event. New budget reflecting State minimum wage tentatively approved by the Board. 
Department 222, Communications: Mr. Walto explained there was in increase in State aid to reflect the Town having taken on responsibility for the regional communication system (Hinsdale and Windsor participating), as well as wireless 911 calls. Head count had not changed, but salaries increased 3% (step increases) and expenses increased 2% for maintenance of radio equipment. Tentatively approved.
Department 210, Police Department: Mr. Walto explained wages had increased 3% and expenses had increased 2%. Mr. Walto introduced Sgt. Furlong, who assisted Chief Coe in preparing the budget as a training exercise. Sgt. Furlong provided details on step increases and wage increases of 2% across the board. Chair Bartels asked about whether these budgets reflected the old contract or the new contract. Mr. Walto explained Chief Coe assumed the 2% increase, but the union might demand more or accept less. Mr. Strout asked where outside training was noted in the budget. Chief Coe explained training was a matter of both salary and expense. Mr. Boyle asked whether putting a figure into the budget for salary when contract negotiations were not yet concluded was a departure from past behavior and whether this approach might send the wrong message. Mr. Walto explained he believed Chief Coe was trying to minimize disruption in the budget by entering those numbers at this time. Chair Bartels said perhaps the 2% increase should be removed for now. Mr. Walto said the figure could be added or the department could be level-funded. Mr. Strout argued the 2% should be budgeted. Chief Coe explained there is an impact on other lines when there is no budget stated for salaries, which is why he entered the funding as he did in the presented budget. Mr. Boyle asked whether this budget applied to all bargaining units. Mr. Strout argued the 2% increase should be consistent across all departments. Mr. Walto explained he instructed department heads to level-fund unless there was an agreed-upon amount of increase, except for non-union personnel. Chair Bartels argued the department budget should reflect the same 2% increase discussed and tentatively agreed for the Communications department. Mr. Strout agreed with Chair Bartels. Chair Bartels noted the 2% appears to have been incorporated. Mr. Strout said he believed the numbers reflected a realistic approach. Mr. Holub noted including the 2% and numbers incorporated in the budget was more realistic than having no numbers in the budget at all until negotiations were completed. No additional questions or comments. Tentatively approved. Chief Coe said he had asked the unions to start negotiations earlier in the year so that there could be agreement on salaries before the budget was proposed and actual numbers could be reflected in the budget presented for approval. 
Department 247, Animal Inspector, and Department 292, Animal Control: Mr. Walto noted Sgt. Furlong had assisted Chief Coe in preparing these budgets. Mr. Walto suggested budgets for the two departments should be reviewed together because they reflected a single job with split responsibilities. A retirement is anticipated but not assured in the Animal Control department. Salaries decreased slightly. Sgt. Furlong explained the overall budget decrease was a result of not needing anyone to attend training (training would be in FY 2019 rather than FY 2020). Chair Bartels expressed confusion the line items for steps. Sgt. Furlong explained these items reflected anticipated anniversary dates and projected anniversaries. No additional questions. Tentatively approved.
Department 154, Recording Secretary: Mr. Walto explained the payment rate was based on boards for which recording secretaries worked. No questions or comments. Tentatively approved.
Department 171, Conservation: Mr. Walto explained this department was level-funded. No questions or comments. Tentatively approved.
Department 175, Town Planner: Mr. Walto explained the department was level-funded with a step increase. No questions or comments. Tentatively approved.
Department 914, Health Insurance: Mr. Walto explained group health insurance was down rather than up. Mr. Walto said it was standard policy to include higher numbers for open enrollment. No questions or comments. Tentatively approved.
Department 916, Medicare: Mr. Walto noted the 2% increase. No questions or comments. Tentatively approved.
Schedule: Mr. Walto said approximately half of the departments had now submitted and received tentative approval for their budgets. Mr. Walto reminded the Board the accountant’s budgets are moved to March 18 because the accountant is in annual school the week before, but the work must be completed by March 18 for the Finance Committee to do its work. The CBRSD approved budget should be available for the next meeting of the Select Board. The highway budget should also be available. The building maintenance budget should follow along from those other department budgets. In the budget worksheet, all approved budgets are included. Mr. Walto said debt service had increased, but overall, the Town was doing very well on budget. No questions or comments.
Town Manager Updates: Mr. Walto had no updates. No questions or comments.
Items for Future Agendas: Chair Bartels had no changes to the list. Next meeting is February 25, and hoped to include recognition of volunteers and the letter to state legislators regarding the new FCC rule.
Remarks of the Select Board: Chair Bartels and the Board made no remarks.
Announcements: 
Dalton Police Department Winter Parking Ban: Winter parking ban is in effect as of November 15, 2018, and will remain in effect until April 15, 2019. 
John Bartels, Jr. Office Hours: Office hours by appointment. Next office hours at Senior Center is February 28, 4:30 p.m. to 6:00 p.m., with next office hours on March 28, 4:30 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. Mr. Bartel’s numbers are 413-684-6111 x 11 and 413-684-2526. 
State Representative Paul Mark Office Hours: Hours at Dalton Town Hall, 462 Main Street, in Callahan Room on Tuesdays, 9:00 a.m. to 4 p.m., except the third Tuesday each month. On the third Tuesday of each month, office hours are 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. at the Town hall and from 1 p.m. to 4 p.m. at the Dalton Senior Center. Senator Mark’s district office number is 413-464-5635.
Dalton Green Committee: Seeking new members. If interested, contact the Town Manager’s Office, 413-684-6111 x 11.
Executive Session Meeting: Declaration by Chair Bartels that holding an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on negotiating position of the public body relative. Motion by Mr. Strout to go into Executive Session and to conduct a strategy session in preparation for negotiations with union and non-union personnel (Highway Association, Patrol Officers, Highway Superintendent, Police Sergeant, Highway Foremen) and litigation—the DEP Administrative Consent Order) and not return to open session. Seconded by Mr. Holub. Roll call vote: Ayes: 4; Nays: 0; Abstentions: 0. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Next scheduled meeting of the Select Board is February 25, 2019, at 7:00 p.m. in the Callahan Room.
Regular Session concluded at 7:50 p.m. Recess before Executive Session

